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           NEWSLETTER 
WEST MIDLANDS RETIRED MEMBERS BRANCH

Branch code MD203                                                                                     No 8. October 2013

1. Retired Members Branch

The West Midlands Retired Members Branch of UCU has been in existence for more than two years.  Retired members of UCU in the West Midlands region, (paying subs or life members), are automatically our members.  This means we have quite a large membership as there are hundreds of us who want to support UCU in one way or another.  It is important that you let us know your preferred email address if you wish to receive Newsletters by email (we have email addresses for many of you, but not all): for this please email William Edmondson – address below.  If you prefer conventional mail please write to Kate Clayton, c/o UCU Regional Office, Alpha Tower, Birmingham B1, West Midlands.  If you do not wish to be contacted by us please let us know, either by email or conventional post.  On our part we endeavour to keep up-to-date membership records and distribution lists but this turns out to be more tricky than imagined.  If you have received this in error, please let William know.
2. Annual General Meeting
Those of us who have been meeting regularly have kept the group functioning.  However, we have very few regularly participating members, and we need to address this urgently.  Please consider how you can participate.  Our next AGM is >>>we need to sort out date and location – given that Alpha Tower is no longer available – I will ask Bham Uni UCU<<<
What does the branch do, and why might you be interested in joining in the work? We fight discrimination and inequalities – such social injustices are not age dependent; retirement may be unjustly encouraged in some places, and it does not bring fairness in the treatment of those in retirement. We dislike intensely the fact that employees in the sector continue to be mistreated by their employers, and we seek to support them in their struggles with those employers.  Of relevance for retired members is the upcoming REF (replacement for the RAE which some of you may recall).  Many institutions are making it clear that poor research performance could constitute a cause for disciplinary action and even dismissal/redundancy.  This appears to be a strong perception in some institutions in the Midlands.  Recently UCU produced a report of a survey of staff – it makes uncomfortable reading for some senior managers in the sector. The summary is here: http://www.ucu.org.uk/6776  and the full report can be downloaded: http://www.ucu.org.uk/media/pdf/0/q/REF-survey-report-September-2013.pdf
We are also able to provide help and support to existing branch activists because we have been involved in the union for some time – many of us have seen through complex negotiations with management, or have dealt with personal casework – and our experience is proving useful. 
Other reasons for continuing with active union work include the links such work provides with other activists.  For example, two of your committee are delegated to attend meetings of Trades Councils to which our branch has affiliated (Coventry; Shropshire and Telford) and another member attends Birmingham TC. We have participated in the UCU congress in 2011, 2012, and 2013 and in other related meetings.

So – there is much that members of WMRMBUCU can do – and no doubt more things will spring to your mind.  Why not come along and voice opinions and become active in the work of the branch?  Or write and let us have your views.
Better still – why not come along to the meeting being organised on campus at Birmingham, to hear Kate Clayton from WMRMBUCU and Norman Jemison from the National Pensioners Convention.  Date:  13th November; Time--- Place---
3. Equality in Retirement
There have been several recent publications produced by the National Pensioners’ Convention which are likely to be of interest to our members.  Of particular note is the sequence of publications by the women’s section, especially newsletters produced by the Women’s Network Exchange, which you can download (along with much other interesting material) from the NPC website:  http://npcuk.org/publications.htm
4. Attack on Sick Pay Rights in FE
Retired members who have worked in FE will be no strangers to the continuous attacks on salaries, terms and conditions that have been taking place since Incorporation in 1993. In our last newsletter we reported on the decision of the Association of Colleges (AoC,) the employers’ trade union (!), to withdraw from national agreements where it gives advice to FE colleges on sick pay agreements.

National negotiations have been a farce because although the AoC negotiated with the trade unions on behalf of the employers, any agreements that were reached were not binding on member colleges who can opt out for financial reasons.  In effect, therefore, the AoC could only recommend certain guidelines for FE colleges to follow but there was no power to force FE colleges to follow national guidelines. 

However, last year on December 18th, it was announced that the AoC is withdrawing from even issuing guidelines to FE colleges in relation to sickness leave. When colleges were incorporated and became autonomous institutions (in 1993), they inherited terms and conditions that had been negotiated with local authorities, including sickness leave. These have gradually been eroded but in cases of serious illness there remained in many FE colleges the right to have six months on full pay and six months on half pay.  This was reported here: http://www.socialist.net/attacks-on-sick-pay-rights-in-further-education.htm
As the joint union statement says in response to the AoC decision to withdraw from issuing guidance: “This vital agreement sets out the minimum entitlements to paid contractual sick leave, that the AoC ‘recommends’ colleges implement for their staff locally.  It is an agreement that has been adopted by the overwhelming majority of colleges throughout England.” But now we find that the AoC is no longer prepared to make such recommendations.

The AoC has stated that it is prepared to talk about a new national agreement but it is obvious that this means a worsening of terms and conditions. The joint unions – UCU, Unite, GMB, Unison, ATL, Amie – have rightly condemned these moves of the AoC. They correctly point out that they come at a time when “when the health and wellbeing of staff is already being badly affected by the cuts. Many members are being forced to take on additional unpaid responsibilities and work longer hours.”

They also state that at no time has the AoC, “presented credible evidence of a problem with sick leave in the sector”. Cutting sick pay too would be counterproductive as, “staff who are unwell will be forced to come into work when ill”.  They could infect other staff which would drive up overall sickness levels in the workplace, hitting productivity and leading to longer term and more serious levels of sickness, ultimately driving up costs.  

The joint unions issued some excellent advice to local trade union representatives: “Whilst the AoC decision is extremely unwelcome it changes nothing in your college. The AoC in withdrawing from the national agreement has not called on colleges to cut sick pay locally.  In addition, in the majority of colleges the right to sick pay will be incorporated into employment contracts.”

We as retired members fought long and hard to defend conditions we, and generations before us, had won. Members still at work need our help and advice. Where retired members are able to offer help and advice, please contact your local colleges.
5. Pensions news
As many of you will be aware there have been imposed some changes in USS pension scheme and members who are drawing pension are asking if they are affected.  Government imposed changes to pension valuation link pensions now to CPI instead of RPI (except pensions for MPs, as it happens, which remain linked to RPI – as do the increases in train fares).

Another change is that a cap on inflation linking has been imposed which will affect service earned after 1st October 2011 only. If you are recently retired you may have some service after this date. That part only will be affected if inflation goes above 5%, then after that figure only ½% will count for every additional 1% up to 15% inflation rise.

In September 2012 UCU at a special conference voted to suspend the industrial action and re-engage with the employers to see if it is possible to negotiate any improvement to USS recent changes. The first stage is for UCU to consult with branches and members and this process has started with 4 meetings around the UK. UCU NEC has also asked for a member survey to be undertaken to feed into the process some information about what is most important for members. One of UCU demands is to remove the cap on inflation, as this will be very detrimental if there is high inflation.

6. UCU Congress and Beyond 
Comments from the Chair about current issues.

UCU Finances.

Of all the issues discussed at Congress the question of the very future of UCU concentrated the minds of delegates. We are in a financial crisis from a falling membership. Members are being sacked and some are also leaving as they can’t afford union subs. The future looks bleak. Congress was therefore put between a rock and a hard place – cut expenditure by sacking UCU staff or increase subs. We could not cut staff as this would give a green light to employers to sack even more of our members, so Congress voted for a rise in subs. Yet members had already left the union due to increased subs. There was a third alternative that was not aired. We can only survive by getting more members yet the recruitment campaign brought some success but at a large cost in terms of time and resources. The best way to build membership is for colleagues to see that we can successfully defend members’ pay, jobs and conditions. The recent success at South Staffs should be broadcast from the rooftops. That success must be repeated. Success breeds success and new members. If we don’t win our battles, we are on a downward slope where survival will lie in mergers with other unions. I think we should have one teaching union for all, but that should be done through the will of members, not forced on us by a financial crisis in UCU. We will all make sacrifices to defend UCU but winning battles is the key to building the union.

(A much longer version of this can be found at www.socialist.net)
Zero Hour Contracts.

The relentless drive to cut labour costs continues across the economy. The main feature of the past 30 years has been the declining share of wages in GDP and the increased share of profits. Some £750bn of those profits are now lying idle in the coffers of large companies when they could be used for investment or to pay off the public debt. Here is the irony. If you are paid less than the value of what you produce, the end result will be goods and services left unbought and so overproduction. Zero Hour contracts are a continuation of this process of driving down labour costs with workers at the beck and call of employers at all times, both at work and at home. The only right that ZH workers have is the “duty of care” from the employer whilst on the premises. Holiday pay, sick pay, maternity leave and so on do not figure. And on ZH contracts you cannot work for someone else as you are “employed” but with no guarantee of hours or pay. And you cannot even claim dole as you have a job! ZH contracts are not only in MacDonalds but also in FE and HE. We have a battle to fight to defend and enhance the employment status of our members and of workers in general. FE/HE ZH contracts in the region are listed here:  http://www.birminghammail.co.uk/news/local-news/university-lecturers-zero-hour-contracts-birmingham-6122407
(A longer version of this piece can be found at www.socialist.net)
Impending Strikes in FE and HE.

In HE balloting has produced the following outcome:

TBC

In FE members have been offered 0.7% with a £282 lump sum for colleagues on £14,052 or less, yet FE colleges are not even bound to this national agreement as they can opt out on grounds of cost. Branch meetings are being held to consider the offer and the possibly of calling for a ballot – UCU is recommending rejection of the offer.
7. Austerity isn’t working
Last year we raised the issue of the problems caused by the Government’s policies.  We did so with these words:

What’s the point? – some of you will ask.  Those of us who follow the news carefully will know that the media coverage of the effects of the cuts is unbalanced – with only a few detailed reports of just how bad the situation is for so many people.  Most of the benefits go to those in work because wages have been screwed down by mean employers (who thereby gain a subsidy from the government) and because housing costs have rocketed since rent controls were abolished some time back.  Less than 1% of the benefits budget is fraudulently claimed.  The ‘workers not shirkers’ attack on claimants is offensive because so many of the claimants are indeed workers not shirkers!
We have seen a great deal of publicity given to the so-called Bedroom Tax – possibly the current government’s “Poll Tax” error.  More recently still the emerging fiasco of Universal Benefits computerised distribution system looks likely to haunt ministers – they are lucky; it may end up killing people.
It has been calculated that when the Universal Benefit is rolled out across the country, some 65% of claimants will lose out and only 0.8% will gain. We must also remember that the overwhelming majority of benefit claimants are in work but rely on the State and therefore benefits to subsidise low wages.

As we wrote last time:

Trade Unionists and those of us active in Trades Councils are having to face the challenge of continuing to argue against the cuts whilst finding ways to support those already suffering.  At least one union has worked hard to find alternative financial mechanisms to combat pay-day loan sharks.  Whilst it is not the business of Trades Councils to establish foodbanks we do need to find ways to work with all those arguing for tax justice (church groups are prominent here) and alternatives to austerity.  We have to be supportive without condoning the austerity programme.  Retired UCU members willing to help in their locality should contact their churches or Trades Councils to see what they might be able to do.

The need for participation and support is increasing, not diminishing, as the government’s programme of cuts continues.


8. WMRMB – Contacts
WMRMB Chairperson: Darrall Cozens 

Current Committee members:

Kate Clayton, William Edmondson, Lorna Wild.

Email: william.h.edmondson@gmail.com
The branch website is hosted by Steve Cushion of the London Branch. Here is the URL:

http://www.ucuretired.devisland.net/west-midlands 

WMRMB - UCU also has a Facebook page:

http://www.facebook.com/groups/156281354458418 

TO BE REVISED>>>>

UCU WEST MIDLANDS RETIRED MEMBERS BRANCH
Annual General Meeting 2013.

12.30pm, Wednesday, March 20th, 2013, at UCU Offices, Alpha Tower, Birmingham.

Agenda.

1. Apologies.

2. Minutes of AGM held on Friday, March 16th, 2012.

3. Matters Arising.

4. Officers’ reports:

· 4a. Chair/Acting Secretary.

· 4b. Treasurer/Equalities Officer.

· 4c. Newsletter/Communications Officer.

5. Elections.

· 5a. Chair.

· 5b. Secretary.

· 5c. Treasurer.

· 5d. Equalities Officer.

· 5e. Newsletter/Communications Officer.

· 5f.  Delegate/s to UCU Regional Council and REC.

6. Affiliations.

· 6a. NPC.

· 6b. Women’s Charter and other women’s organisations.

· 6c. Trade Union Councils.

7. 2013 UCU Congress Business.

· 7a. Motions (deadline for submitting motions is today, March 20th)

· 7b. Delegates (2)

8. AOB.

Darrall Cozens, Chair/Acting Secretary.

